CALIFORNIA ASSOCIATION OF CLERKS AND ELECTION OFFICIALS

Legislative Committee Meeting

Minutes – January 14, 2011
Sacramento, California
	Attendee
	County/Organization

	Attendee
	County/Organization

	Dave MacDonald
	Alameda
	Alice Jarboe
	Sacramento

	Cynthia Cornejo
	Alameda
	Jill LaVine
	Sacramento 

	Ethan Jones
	Assembly Elections Committee
	Barry Brokaw
	Sacramento Advocates

	Dawn Abrahamson
	CCSC – City of Fremont
	Deborah Seiler
	San Diego

	Katie Fleming
	Common Cause
	Michael Vu
	San Diego

	Steve Weir
	Contra Costa
	Elma Rosas
	Santa Clara

	Candy Lopez
	Contra Costa
	Gail Pellerin
	Santa Cruz

	Geoffrey Neil
	CSAC
	Jana Lean
	Secretary of State

	Tim McNamara
	Los Angeles
	Ronda Paschal
	Secretary of State

	Elaine Ginnold
	Marin
	Darren Chesin
	Senate Election Committee

	Colleen Ksanda
	Marin
	Lindsey McWilliams
	Solano

	Linda Tulett
	Monterey
	Gloria Colter
	Sonoma

	Gail Smith
	Nevada
	Beverly Ross
	Tehama

	Neal Kelley
	Orange
	Jennifer Vise
	Tehama


Deborah Seiler convened the meeting at 9 a.m.  Introductions were made.

Minutes from December 8, 2010
Motion by Steve Weir to approve December 8, 2010 minutes.  Alice Jarboe seconds motion.  Motion carried.
CSAC Information – Geoff Neil
· Concerns have been voiced from Senator Yamata about local jurisdictions – like the City of Bell – conducting their own elections.  This could lead to legislative action.
· Ideas stemming from Senator Yamata’s concern were that - perhaps - counties should conduct all elections on a strict, set election calendar including charter cities.  Currently conducting all city elections in Los Angeles County would be problematic because of limits on the county’s voting system.  (LA County will conduct the Bell Recall election on March 8 since it is a stand alone election for the county.)
· Mr. Neil also solicited cost saving ideas related to conducting elections.  Ideas included:

· Changing current Central Committee election practices, i.e., removing them from the regular county ballot
· Conducting special elections by mail

· Vote-by-mail telephone applications

· Re-introducing AB 1799 (removes requirement that voter provide written statement to receive replacement vote-by-mail ballot)
· Addressing requirement that election officials host central committee meetings.
· Gail Pellerin has additional items legislative ideas to present to committee staff in a meeting that Barry Brokaw has scheduled.  Jill LaVine and Ms. Seiler will attend.
Election Assistance Commission (EAC) Postal Task Force – Jill LaVine
· Ms. LaVine sits on the EAC Postal Task Force
· Election material handled by USPS has been extremely problematic in Arizona recently.

· Arizona like problems have resulted in the USPS proposing a special class of mail for election materials.
· The USPS is working on details including those related to costs and eligibility and will go to the Postal Commission in the next couple of months with election class mail proposal.  (Ms. LaVine will – most likely – be requesting information from counties in order to assist USPS with this effort.)  The goal is to have the election class mail idea effective in August.
·  Election class mail will not affect election officical’s ability to use non-profit services.
· The “election class” mail idea is a good candidate for a topic at the Annual Conference.

Election Assistance Commission (EAC) Board of Advisors and Other National Election Topics (Including Online Voter Registration) – Neal Kelley

· Mr. Kelley and Ms. LaVine are one of 37 members of the EAC’s Board of Advisors. (For a complete roster of Board members see:

www.eac.gov/assets/1/AssetManager/membership%20roster%20for%20board%20of%20advisors%20september%208%202010.pdf)

· Mr. Kelley discussed current topics related to the Board of Advisors activities and duties:

· EAC presently only has funding through March 4; extent that EAC will continue in its current form is up in the air as Legislators have introduced various ideas to change its role or eliminate the agency.

· Two seats of four at the EAC are currently vacant.

· Ongoing topic for Board includes discussion regarding sustainability of voting systems/aging voting systems.  Without new funding, sustaining election systems or putting improved systems in place is a pressing challenge.
· Other topics that stemmed from Mr. Kelley’s report:

· At  recent Joint Election Officials Liaison Committee (JEOLC) conference, topics Included:
· DOJ/Census provided an update related to Voting Rights Act election related language requirements.  The American Community Survey (ACS) is the tool that will be used to determine language needs for jurisdictions.  The survey’s results will be applied every five years so jurisdictions could receive new language requirements mid-census cycle instead of every ten years.  More information on the ACS can be found at:

www.census.gov/acs/www/
· Various discussions on weekend and early voting took place.
· Postal rate discussions like those described above took place.
· Discussion regarding The Pew Center’s Voter national voter registration database efforts and other electronic voter registration efforts included:

· The Pew Center’s national voter registration database effort (the “Electronic Registration Information Center, a.k.a., ERIC) is gaining traction.  The California SOS does not currently plan on participating although Orange and Los Angeles Counties are very interested in the project.

· SOS is exploring online registration with DMV.

· Counties would like to see online registration soon.  Subcommittee will form related to electronic/online registration and database  efforts like Pew’s.  Neal Kelley will chair this effort.  Other members will be – at least: Lindsey McWilliams, Deborah Seiler, Gloria Colter, Dean Logan, Roberta Kanelos, and Jill LaVine.
Vote-by-Mail White Paper

This was a wide ranging discussion based on Janice Atkinson’s and Lindsey McWilliams’ request for further direction on completing a CACEO white paper on Vote-by-Mail (VBM) elections.  The discussion included:
· Concern about losing abilities to keep SB 90 funding for VBM processes if there is a successful effort to move to all VBM elections.
· State has suspended SB90 reimbursement in current budget.  (Do we continue to offer VBM? Should we charge schools for their VBM costs?)
· Senator Gaines will be introducing a VBM bill (should be SB 190).  We should consider this bill as a backdrop for producing the White Paper.
· How do we address disability and language rights advocates like those who presented their concerns at New Law?  (Elaine Ginnold proposed that – perhaps – we could keep poll locations open just as VBM drop off locations and for the deployment of voting equipment.  The cost savings would be in less poll place material and fewer poll workers.)

· Should the White Paper advocate vote centers?

· Concerns were raised regarding the VBM process as more voters turn to it.  There seems to be a trend in some counties related to more rejected ballots (e.g., late ballots) despite large scale voter education efforts AND more vote by mail ballots are being dropped off at the polls creating an environment where election night results are more unclear.  This implies that clear results can only be had at the end of the canvass.

· What is the role and risks of electronic signature verification as it becomes more necessary with large volumes of VBM ballots?

· Giving the counties the option to choose to conduct VBM elections provides vexing issues related to shared jurisdictions.  How can these be addressed?

· Pitfalls of “business reply mail” were discussed especially in relation to slow processing through USPS so VBM ballot deadlines may need to go past Election Day. 

There was no firm conclusion regarding further direction for Ms. Atkinson and Mr. McWilliams although one direction could be that they assume an advocacy for all mail ballot elections with the ability for each county to select that option.  Further discussion will be forthcoming.

Fair Political Practices Commission (FPPC) Presentation Regarding Filing Reform – Lynda Cassady and Trish Mayer
· The FPPC has had ongoing taskforce efforts to update the Political Reform Act and related regulations and operational practices.  The taskforce - among other items - has been working on improving filing schedules, forms and considering enhanced electronic filing options.  More information on the task force can be found at the CACEO website under the Elections Legislative Committee section.
· The FPPC would like a letter from CACEO endorsing their recommendations.

· CCSC has sent a letter that generally endorses recommendations but does not endorse move to quarterly reporting.

Motion to write letter generally endorsing efforts by Gail Pellerin.  Tim McNamara seconds motion.  Motion carried.  Letter will voice similar concerns regarding quarterly reporting that CCSC voiced.
Legislation

AB 80 (Fong)  Presidential primary: election date
Position:  Support
Discussion:  This bill would move the Presidential Primary to June instead of February.  A combined Primary election (with Central Committees and state elective offices) in relation to SB 6/Prop 14 will be a challenge due to added ballot costs and/or voting system capacity issues.  A combined election will also be a challenge in relation to educating voters on complex cross-over voting rules vs. “top two vote getter” rules within the same ballot.
Motion to support and include concerns in letter of support by Jill LaVine.  Janice Atkinson seconds motion.  Motion carried.
AB 84 (Fong)  Elections: new citizens
Position:  Support
Discussion:  This bill would provide those who become new citizens after the close of registration the ability to vote until Election Day at a specified location.  (Under current law, these new citizens can only vote between E-14 and E-7.)
Motion to support by Gail Pellerin.  Elma Rosas seconds motion.  Motion carried.
SB 66 (Vargas)  Imperial County: registrar of voters
Position:  No position
Discussion:  Gives Imperial County ability to appoint a Registrar of Voters.  (Registrar of Voters position - in Imperial County - had traditionally been part of County Clerk function but the county’s intention is to separate the Registrar of Voters function so that it is appointed by the Board of Supervisors.)
SB 88 (Yee)  Elections: names of candidates
Position:  No position
Discussion:  Bring back for discussion at next meeting.
SB 109 (Gaines) Elections: special: vote by mail
Position: No Position
Discussion:  This bill may concern conducting special vacancy elections by mail.  Bring back for discussion next month since bill is not yet in print.  

SB 106 (Blakeslee) Special elections
Position: No Position
Discussion:  This bill may concern conducting retroactively reimbursing counties for expenses incurred for special vacancy elections held after January 1, 2009 and before April 19, 2009.  Bring back for discussion next month since bill is not yet in print.  

2011 CACEO Legislative Proposals:

Item 4, Separate proposals submitted by Linda Tulett, Monterey County and Deborah Seiler of San Diego to address County Central Committee elections.

Ms. Tulett’s proposals were introduced at last meeting under Item 3, Proposal B and C which were summarized as:

Proposal B
This proposal seeks to reduce the financial burden on county governments for administering county central committee elections by allowing those elections to be conducted during the February presidential primary election rather than during the statewide primary.

Proposal C
This proposal seeks to reduce the financial burden on county governments for administering county central committee elections by requiring the committees and/or parties to pay for election administration services.

Ms. Seiler’s Proposal eliminates publicly financed elections for County Central Committees.
Discussion:  Attendees discussed three proposals and agreed that the elimination of publicly financing County Central Committees was the preferred option.
Motion to accept concept as CACEO proposal 11-02 by Gail Pellerin.  Lindsey McWilliams seconds motion.  Motion carried.
Item 5, Submitted by Linda Tulett, Monterey County:

This proposal was introduced at last meeting under Item 3, Proposal A which was summarized as:  

Proposal A
This proposal would change provisions relating to calling and scheduling special elections, to allow for fewer single-issue special elections and consolidating elections more often.

Discussion:  Attendees agreed to look for a vehicle for this proposal, bring back to March meeting and work with CSAC on this topic.

Item 6, Submitted by Los Angeles County:  Amends Elections Code Section 2155 so that Voter Notification Cards (VNC) can be received electronically.
Discussion:  This proposal would give option for receipt of VNC electronically if voter provided an e-mail address.  It was introduced last meeting and some attendees asked for adjustments based on, e.g., the concern that the receipt of the electronic receipt of the VNC should be optional.  Other attendees described possible e-mail address reliability issues.  The current proposal has been amended to address concerns since it provides that the VNC can be issued through standard mail or email or online notification.
Motion to accept concept as CACEO proposal 11-03 by Lindsey McWilliams.  Tim McNamara seconds motion.  Motion carried.
Item 7, Submitted by Cathy Darling of Shasta County and Gail Pellerin of Santa Cruz County: Allows military and overseas voters to submit ballots by email in addition to fax.
Discussion:  Attendees unanimously favored this proposal 
Motion to accept concept as CACEO proposal 11-04 by Elaine Ginnold.  Lindsey McWilliams seconds motion.  Motion carried.
Item 8, Submitted by Deborah Seiler of San Diego County: Repeals Elections Code section 13305, i.e.,  the inclusion of party contributor envelopes in sample ballots.
Discussion:  The proposal states that:  “This proposal eliminates the appearance of bias or partisanship on the part of county elections officials.  In addition, the use of party contributor envelopes is no longer feasible due to the enactment of the “Top Two” primary election system. Because all candidates for public office will appear on a single ballot, there will be no need to produce separate sample ballot booklets for voters who prefer the various political parties.  In this respect, the repeal of section 133305 could be considered “clean up” legislation.”
Motion to accept concept as CACEO proposal 11-05 by Gail Pellerin.  Steve Weir seconds motion.  Motion carried.
Item 9, Submitted by Deborah Seiler of San Diego County: Permits County elections officials to provide voter registration forms on the County website.
Discussion:  The proposal would allow counties to not rely on Secretary of State’s web form which is the federal form that does not contain all information required by state law.
Motion to accept concept as CACEO proposal 11-06 by Steve Weir.  Dave McDonald seconds motion.  Motion carried.
Item 10, Attendees proposed the reintroduction of telephone vote-by-mail applications as contemplated in AB 2154 last session and as introduced by Orange County.  (AB 2154 was vetoed.)
Motion to accept concept as CACEO proposal 11-07 by Lindsey McWilliams.  Elaine Ginnold seconds motion.  Motion carried.
HAVA/Voting System Subcommittee

Mary Winkley, Lowell Finley and Chris Reynolds  of SOS gave status reports and answered questions on the Statewide Database, Voting Systems and the Voting Modernization Board.
Statewide Database (Mary Winkley):

· Ms. Winkley gave a VoteCal project update that is summarized in the attached Powerpoint Presentation.  See also:  http://www.sos.ca.gov/elections/votecal/ppt/votecal-project-update-hava-subcommittee-jan-2011.ppt
· There have been no formal protests regarding VoteCal RFP process so far.
· Seven bidders submitted intent to bid (26 had filed in last contracting process that was cancelled – rules bar revealing if any of seven intent filers are repeats from 26 in last RFP process); bidders other than the seven who filed intent to bid could submit prequalification packets at the prequalification deadline.
· Bidders have all been involved in HAVA database implementation and been involved in implementing a project in California.
· Prequalification packets are due on Jan. 24; Expect no more than four vendors to submit RFP per DGS.
· Update regarding functional and other requirements of systems since last presentation to CACEO:

· Significant functionality reductions described at last meeting have been restored like affidavit tracking system, vote by mail status, voter notification card (sent by VoteCal), tracking history of voter (history will follow voter when voter moves), fast processing time, etc. (Note: one second processing time under previous RFP model was determined to be impossible.)

· Details of restored functionality will be determined at JAD sessions, e.g., how much existing voter history will be imported into VoteCal system at its inception; there is no current estimate as to when JAD sessions will take place

· Question was raised regarding how much of RFP is “blazing a new trail”?, i.e., what is new in the RFP that may not have been tried in other HAVA implementations?  Answer is not completely known but may be in the area of extensibility of system requirements, i.e., ensuring that the system can be expanded should new functionality be required after system is initially installed.  In any case, vendors will probably raise flags during bidding process regarding any new territory that will be challenging.  (Note:  There is no known comparison of state vs. state HAVA database systems.  For example, upon review it is not even possible to validate which states are running back up systems for their databases.)

· Questions were asked by Counties regarding processing time especially regarding validating voter and being able to issue ballot while new registrant is in office.  More to follow.

Voting systems (Lowell Finley):

· Dominion’s Sequoia application for version 4.0 that accommodates instant runoff voting/ranked choice voting progress has been affected by iBeta test lab leaving the elections business.  (iBeta notified the EAC that as of December 13 2010, it would no longer participate in the EAC Testing and Certification Program as an accredited Voting System Test Lab.)   It is unknown whether complete retesting will be required. This development will likely delay any submission of this system to the SOS for approval.  Any questions regarding test status of the system could be resolved in a month to six weeks.
· Dominion Voting no longer plans to bring Assure 1.2 to California.
· UNISYN may seek modification to certification of their system so that it can be brought to California.  (The modification may relate to enhancing system so that it can process more than one voting card.)
· SOS is processing information submitted by vendors in relation to Senate Bill 1404.  This bill required – in part – that at EC 19215.5 (a) “Not later than January 8, 2011, the vendor of a voting system or a part of a voting system that has been approved by the Secretary of State prior to the effective date of this section shall notify the Secretary of State and all local elections officials who use the system in writing of any defect, fault, or failure of the hardware, software, or firmware of the voting system or a part of the voting system the vendor was aware of prior to January 1, 2011.”  This information will be disseminated to the EAC, to counties, and eventually will be available on the SOS website. 
Voting Modernization Board (VMB) and Various HAVA topics (Chris Reynolds):

· Jana Lean was unable to attend today but will be at tomorrow’s Legislative Meeting. 
· The VMB may meet the last week in February since there is a project plan to consider.  (Ventura County submitted the plan for consideration.)  Watch for further information regarding this.
· HAVA State Plan update has been submitted to the EAC.  State Plan update submission was the next step in ensuring that HAVA funds are made available to California.  Now waiting for EAC to respond.
· Federal audit compliance issues on voting system controls are being finalized. (CCROvs were issued on this subject.)  SOS is working with a small number of counties to collect information in order to complete processes associated with this audit. 
· EAC survey related to the General Election in 2010 is due and SOS hopes to get all information from counties by this Saturday.  (SOS will provide assistance to counties that have questions about the survey.)  Reviewers at EAC, etc. may have questions of the data so heads up!
· There were technical questions related to calculations in the EAC survey.  Also, there were suggestions made regarding creating a more efficient survey process in the future, e.g. combining the EAC and FVAP survey and getting surveys well ahead of the election so it systems were in place to capture data proactively.
Voters with Specific Needs Subcommittee

Detailed planning for monthly outreach calls related to voters with specific needs took place.
· First calls will be related to review of Poll Place Accessibility Checklist (PPAC).  This led to an in depth review of current practices and challenges surrounding the PPAC including like:

· Discussion of most accessible available site form that is used by Santa Cruz County:

· This is a form that makes clear that the county reviewed all viable buildings in a precinct, that is, any possible site that was not residential.  (Practically, the form required a review of from 2-45 structures per precinct.)  

· The form also contains alternate sites if the primary site is not available.  Completion of the forms was only possible after Jamie Young drove every street in the County so the concept may need to be adjusted if used in larger jurisdictions.  Counties may consider using Assessor database to scout locations before visiting precincts.

· Ms. Young noted that Santa Cruz County has generally stable consolidations so counties with more fluid consolidations may need to adjust their approach vis-à-vis Santa Cruz practices.     

· Ms. Young will request that the most accessible available site form be posted on the CACEO website. 

· General discussion regarding increased resistance from public institutions like schools and recreation centers to having their facilities used as poll places despite statue requiring them to do so.  It was suggested that this resistance may be addressed by working with City Clerks and various elected bodies like school boards.  (Also, a brief discussion took place regarding the challenges of covering custodian and other service costs related to using public facilities.  More on this topic at a future meeting.)

· General discussion continued regarding the challenges of raised signage requirements in the PPAC.  Mitigation ideas included temporary signs that could be distributed per election.  Also discussed reducing unnecessary descriptors on sample ballots, e.g., not naming a room of a specific poll on a sample ballot when there is no official name for the room.  (More details will be discussed in the course of conference calls.)

· General discussion continued regarding lack of ideal databases (linked to election management systems) to house data collected in relation to the PPAC.  Recommended that this be a future topic for conference calls.
· Discussion regarding composition and duties of Voting Accessibility Advisory Committees (VAACs) took place.  San Diego County described their VAAC.  It had an initial charter and its membership was flexible in that members could have substitutes.  Core activities of the San Diego VAAC have been related to determining usability of specific poll places vis-à-vis the specific measurement requirements of the PPAC.  (More details will be discussed in the course of conference calls.)

· Discussion regarding Ms. Young’s surveyor training program in Santa Cruz took place.  The program involved extensive filed work and examining and comparing surveys from test sites from different surveyor’s perspective in order to gain eventual uniformity in the surveyor team’s general practices.  It was suggested that Ms. Young describe her methodology during one of the PPAC conference calls.

· PPAC conference call details discussed:

· Questions and issues related to the PPAC such as those listed above and those discussed in prior VWSN meetings will form foundation for discussion during conference calls related to the PPAC.

· Jamie Young form Santa Cruz and Karen Rhea from Kern County have volunteered to be subject matter experts for calls surrounding the checklist.   Eren Mendez and Tim McNamara will help facilitate the calls.

· First call will be scheduled as soon as possible pending ability to arrange conference line and pre-plan call.  (LA County will host first call and San Diego County will host second call.  Subsequent hosts are to be determined.)

· The PPAC calls will address approximately one component – like The Parking Area - of the survey per call including questions and answers.

· First call will probably address some aspect of the interior of poll place first.  (Path of travel will be addressed in last call that addresses PPAC.)

· It would be helpful to for this subcommittee to provide a sample of an ideal poll place as a point of reference to the conference call audience ahead of the first call.

· Final details of first call will be determined by call hosts in the near future.

Eren Mendez from Contra Costa discussed United States Citizenship and Immigration Services (USCIS) ceremonies:

· The USCIS is putting restrictions on distribution of registration forms at Bay Area new citizen ceremonies per an executive directive.  (The USCIS has barred them from distributing forms before the oath.)

· This practice effectively makes it extremely difficult for voters who are able to vote under the New Citizen provisions of the election code to vote since they may have turned over their citizen certificate to obtain a passport before they vote.

· In San Diego the Registrar of Voters office is able to make an announcement on stage regarding voting mechanics so the directive may not be a problem.

· It was suggested that – perhaps – all ceremonies could be scheduled so that they do not fall into the period where the citizenship certificate is required to vote or that the Election Code could be amended so that a copy of the certificate would be usable for voting purposes.

Summer Institute (SI) Subcommittee – Michael Vu
· E-mail survey requesting estimates for attendees will be sent out via elecnet.
· Several topics have been identified including: consequences of redistricting; language requirements; top two primary; and ballot layout.
· Could the conference be held in different setting, e.g., perhaps for two days in concert with annual conference?; would this affect the ability for line staff to attend (one of the best benefits of the current SI format)? Deadline for booking Stanford is March 11 which corresponds with current deadline for calling statewide budget election.
· Conference call for further SI discussion is scheduled for February 10 at 10 am.
Miscellaneous
Ms. Atkinson inquired about the plan to reimburse counties for the possible June budget election.  Barry Brokaw suggested that there should be a letter from CSAC outlining costs.  Ultimately, the reimbursement issue should be addressed in the legislation that calls for the election.
The meeting was adjourned by Deborah Seiler.

Respectfully submitted,

Tim McNamara

Thank you to Jill LaVine and Janice Atkinson for tjheir assistance in compiling this month’s minutes.
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